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Petitions Committee
24 April 2015

Time 10.00 am Public Meeting? YES Type of meeting n/a

Venue Committee Room 3 - Civic Centre, St Peter's Square, Wolverhampton WV1 1SH

Membership
Chair Cllr Val Evans (Lab)
Vice-chair Cllr Arun Photay (Con)

Labour Conservative

Cllr Judith Rowley
Cllr Alan Bolshaw
Cllr Bhupinder Gakhal
Cllr Daniel Warren

Quorum for this meeting is two Councillors.

Information for the Public
If you have any queries about this meeting, please contact the democratic support team:

Contact Laura Gilyead
Tel/Email 01902 553219 or laura.gilyead@wolverhampton.gov.uk
Address Democratic Support, Civic Centre, 2nd floor, St Peter’s Square,

Wolverhampton WV1 1RL

Copies of other agendas and reports are available from:

Website https://wolverhampton.moderngov.co.uk 
Email democratic.support@wolverhampton.gov.uk 
Tel 01902 555043

Please take note of the protocol for filming and recording of, and use of social media in, meetings, copies 
of which are displayed in the meeting room.

Some items are discussed in private because of their confidential or commercial nature. These reports 
are not available to the public.

https://wolverhampton.moderngov.co.uk/
mailto:democratic.support@wolverhampton.gov.uk
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Agenda
Part 1 – items open to the press and public
Item No. Title

BUSINESS ITEMS

1 Apologies for absence 

2 Declarations of interest 

3 Minutes of previous meeting (Pages 3 - 6)
[To approve the minutes of the previous meeting as a correct record.]

4 Matters arising 
[To consider any matters arising from the minutes.]

5 Schedule of Petitions (Pages 7 - 12)
[To review the outstanding petitions.]

DISCUSSION ITEMS

6 Fencing off Woodcross open space (Pages 13 - 28)
[To consider the issues raised in the petition and support the decision not to extend 
the fencing.]

7 Various issues from Householders Lanesfield mainly Mount Road (Pages 29 - 
38)
[To consider the issues raised in the petition and to endorse the proposed action.]

8 Remove the Park from the Dukes Park Estate (Pages 39 - 50)
[To consider the issues raised in the petition and support the work to address 
them.]

9 Update on Prosser Street (Pages 51 - 54)
[To note the outcome of the investigations in Prosser Street.]
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Petitions Committee
Minutes - 13 March 2015

Attendance

Members of the Petitions Committee Councillors in attendance

Cllr Val Evans (Chair)
Cllr Alan Bolshaw
Cllr Bhupinder Gakhal
Cllr Arun Photay (Vice-Chair)
Cllr Daniel Warren

Cllr Peter Bilson

Employees
Laura Gilyead Graduate Management Trainee
Sangita Kular Housing Strategy/Development Officer
Jane Trethewey Section Leader

Part 1 – items open to the press and public
Item No. Title

1 Apologies for absence
Apologies were received from Councillor Judith Rowley.

2 Declarations of interest
There were no declarations of interest.

3 Minutes of previous meeting
Resolved:

To approve the minutes of the meeting held on 30 January 2015 as a true 
record.

4 Matters arising
There were no matters arising.

5 Schedule of outstanding petitions
Resolved:

To receive the update.

6 Open Ground Rear of 36-62 Inkerman Street, Heath Town
Lead petitioner, Fortune Sibanda, explained that the open ground to the rear of 36-62 
Inkerman Street had been used by Heath Town Football Club (HTFC) for a couple of 
years and contributed immensely to the development and wellbeing of children in 
Heath Town. He explained that he went to the Heath Town Regeneration Project 
consultation on 6 December 2014 to explain that the land is used by the football club. 
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The lead petitioner explained that the land was not included in the original plans for 
the area. He explained that the Multi Use Games Area (MUGA) was discussed at the 
meeting however this was not suitable for football as the hard surface has resulted in 
injury to players. Local residents would like the MUGA to remain but also for the 
open ground to the rear of 36-62 Inkerman Street to be developed, with better 
lighting and drainage, so that it could be used in winter. The coach of HTFC 
explained that if the club were to train elsewhere, it would cost a lot of money. The 
lead petitioner explained that HTFC would be willing to take over the land to develop 
it for the team and the community to use.

Jane Trethewey, Service Lead for Housing Strategy and Development, explained 
that the land to the rear of 36-62 Inkerman Street was not part of the original 
proposals but was added to ensure there was enough volume of development for the 
project to be viable. She explained that the Council had spoken with the Heath Town 
Tenant and Resident Association prior to including this land in the proposals, 
however they were not aware of the football club using the land until the lead 
petitioner attended the consultation on 6 December 2014 and so the designs were 
drawn up. The Service Lead for Housing Strategy and Development explained that 
the state of the land to the rear of 36-62 Inkerman Street and the cost of 
development will be assessed before a final decision can be taken to take the project 
further. 

The Service Lead for Housing Strategy and Development explained that the Council 
had undertaken a lot of consultation with residents of Heath Town and had received 
far more support than objection to the proposals. After reviewing the petition, the 
Service Lead for Housing Strategy and Development noted that only 63 signatures 
were from the Heath Town estate itself. 

The Service Lead for Housing Strategy and Development explained that the MUGA 
did deserve further development if a decision to build on ground to the rear of 36-62 
Inkerman Street is taken, and discussions had taken place around finding a solution 
to improve the area and to address prevention of potential injury. She explained that 
a CCTV camera at the MUGA showed the area was well used, mostly by footballers. 

The Service Lead for Housing Strategy and Development acknowledged the work of 
HTFC but did not want to rule out the possibility of the development of the open 
ground to the rear of 36-62 Inkerman Street immediately. She explained that the 
Housing Strategy and Development team would like to continue consulting and 
developing proposals for the estate.

Cllr Bilson commented that the recommendation of the report reflects the importance 
of on-going discussions with residents and shows there is a commitment to provide 
adequate facilities for young people on the estate. 

The lead petitioner commented that the regeneration of Heath Town is an 
overdevelopment of the area, and services in Heath Town will suffer because of it. 
He explained that the initial consultation suggested that 60 houses would be built 
however there were plans now for 300 new houses. This would bring more people 
into the area simultaneously reducing the space for children to play. He explained 
that residents of Heath Town felt ignored and want the Council to consider the 
services being reduced in the area.
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The Service Lead for Housing Strategy and Development explained that the project 
cannot guarantee but fully intended to install a play area and green gym equipment 
next to the MUGA regardless of the plans for the land to the rear of 36-62 Inkerman 
Street. She explained that at this relatively early stage, the plans are very simplistic 
and do not contain detailed proposals. The Council intended to set the principle and 
strategy of the project before consulting with residents around the detail.

The lead petitioner commented that residents were concerned that the land to the 
rear of 36-62 Inkerman Street would be taken away. He explained that there were no 
discussions around the development of the MUGA at the initial consultation but there 
were objections to the land to the rear of 36-62 Inkerman Street being developed for 
houses.

The Service Lead for Housing Strategy and Development explained that discussions 
took place with the petitioner around other options for open ground users in the area, 
and that improvement of the MUGA arose from this exchange. She said it was 
highlighted that the MUGA does not suit all residents and the Council always look at 
objections and suggestions after consultation takes place.

Cllr Gakhal asked the lead petitioner how many community events had taken place 
on the open ground to the rear of 36-62 Inkerman Street. The lead petitioner 
explained there had been quite a lot, more than ten.

Cllr Gakhal commented that Heath Town is quite fortunate to have other open 
spaces in the area. The coach of HTFC explained that the club could use another 
area however it would cost more to use this space and there may not be time 
available for the training of the club.

Cllr Photay noted that regeneration is important for Wolverhampton but it is also 
important to protect green spaces in the City. He commented that the development of 
the land to the rear of 36-62 Inkerman Street would create an income of £400,000 
and so asked if there were any other spaces available that would generate a similar 
income.

The Service Lead for Housing Strategy and Development explained that all other 
available areas on the Heath Town estate had been investigated. She explained that 
the regeneration of the Heath Town estate would be expensive as it would include 
re-routing district heating piping and electricity supplies but this would be beneficial in 
the future through the addition of new homes and a better appearance for the Heath 
Town estate.

Cllr Photay recommended that the development of the MUGA was included in the 
project with a focus on retaining green spaces and facilities for children.

Cllr Warren noted that, if it was affordable, the MUGA should be improved.

Cllr Bolshaw enquired about the site survey of the land to the rear of 36-62 Inkerman 
Street. The Service Lead for Housing Strategy and Development explained that the 
land has never been developed and so the Council would undertake a survey of the 
area to ensure development is viable.

Page 5



 [NOT PROTECTIVELY MARKED]

Minutes
Page 4 of 4

The lead petitioner asked about the result of the Cabinet report, Heath Town 
Regeneration, on 11 March 2015. Cllr Bilson explained that Cabinet deferred 
authority of the development of the land to the rear of 36-62 Inkerman Street to the 
Petitions Committee and so a decision about this space has not yet been made.

Cllr Bolshaw asked what level HTFC played at. The coach of HTFC explained that 
the team were in the Bilston league.

The lead petitioner noted that the local primary school also used the land to the rear 
of 36-62 Inkerman Street. 

The Service Lead for Housing Strategy and Development explained that there had 
been a lot of change in the area over past years which did not connect to the 
proposals. 

Resolved:
1. That on-going discussion regarding improvements to the existing Multi Use 

Games Area (MUGA) on the Heath Town estate be supported.
2. That the inclusion of the open ground to the rear of 36-62 Inkerman Street 

for redevelopment in support of the Heath Town Regeneration Project, 
subject to the outcome of site surveys and further consultation, be 
supported.

3. That the proposed work planned to upgrade the MUGA by working with 
residents be noted.

4. That further consultation with residents on play facilities for the estate will 
take place.

5. That a further report be submitted to the Petitions Committee in September 
2015 or earlier, after the land to the rear of 36-62 Inkerman Street has 
been surveyed and financial viability has been assessed.
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Date Petition 
received 

Issue Raised Petition 
No. 

15 July 2013 Prohibit Parking of Caravans and Large Vans on Broome 
Road and Hawksford Crescent 

121-13 

Service Group Area of City (Ward) Councillors notified Contact Officer 

Education and 
Enterprise 

Bushbury South and 
Low Hill 

Councillors Bilson, 
Findlay, O’Neill and 
Sweet 

Andy Jervis, 
01902 551261 

Action Taken/Outcomes 

The Service Group has been advised of the petition and asked to undertake preliminary 
investigations. 
 
The Lead Petitioner attended the Committee on 18 October 2013.  
 
The Committee agreed to adjourn consideration of the petition in order for consideration to 
be given to the wider issues raised including anti-social behaviour and enforcement of 
tenancy conditions.  
 
The Committee  revisited the petition at their next meeting on  
22 November 2013 when both representatives from the Police and Wolverhampton Homes 
were in attendance to try to resolve the problems encountered.   
 
21.03.14 The Committee supported the actions proposed for Wolverhampton Homes, the 
Police and the City Council  in consultation with the Legal Officer to work together to draw up 
a protocol about encroachment of the highway and enforcement actions to be taken to 
address this with report back to the Committee on progress in September 2014. 
 
12.12.14 The Committee was informed about a Public Space Protection Order which will be 
put in place on Broome Road.  
 
A further report will be presented once the Order is in place in June 2015. 

 

Date Petition 
received 

Issue Raised Petition 
No. 

25 October 2012 Blockage of Turning Circle at Dunkley Street 107-12 

Service Group Area of City (Ward) Councillors notified Contact Officer 

Education and 
Enterprise 

St Peter’s Councillors Bilson, NA 
Patten, Lawrence, 
Shah, T Singh 

Gwyn James,  
01902 
555755 

Action Taken/Outcomes 

The Service Group has been advised of the petition and asked to undertake preliminary 
investigations. 
 
The Lead Petitioner attended the Committee on 15 February 2013. 
 
The Committee supported the actions proposed to provide a No Waiting at Any Time 

Schedule of Petitions Agenda Item No: 5 
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Restriction at Dunkley Street. The proposal would be considered by the Transportation and 
Highways Management Board and if approved the restrictions would be formally advertised.  
 
The proposed “No Waiting at any Time” restrictions were approved for statutory consultation 
on 19 March 2012 and consultation was currently programmed to commence on 27 June 
2013.  
 
Following the consultation period objections had been received from the shopkeepers to the 
proposed lines. A meeting would be held with the Refuse Vehicle Operatives to talk through 
the turning heads.  
 
12.12.13 Meeting with refuse collection vehicle to be undertaken early January. 
 
18.03.14 Further consultation required with both the refuse collectors and the shop owners 
in the vicinity. Exploring the possible reduction of parking to allow for easier access to the 
site. 

 

Date Petition 
received 

Issue Raised Petition 
No. 

30 September 
2014 

Safety Barrier on Wobaston Road 133-14 

Service Group Area of City (Ward) Councillors notified Contact Officer 

Education and 
Enterprise 

Bushbury North Councillors Bilson, 
Angus, Warren and 
Dehar 

Ian Hipkiss,  
01902 554241 

Action Taken/Outcomes 

The Service Group had been advised of the petition and asked to undertake preliminary 
investigations. 
 
The lead petitioner attended the committee meeting on 24 October 2014. 
 
24.10.14 The committee supported the design of a bund at Wobaston Road. It was noted 
that the junction with Patshull Avenue would be controlled by signal controlled crossing. 

 
An update report will be presented in 12 months’ time  

 

Date Petition 
received 

Issue Raised Petition 
No. 

8 October 2014 Prosser Street Cul-de-Sac Parking 134-14 

Service Group Area of City (Ward) Councillors notified Contact Officer 

Education and 
Enterprise 

Bushbury South and 
Low Hill  

Councillors Bilson, 
O’Neill and Sweet 

Gwyn James, 
01902 555755 

Action Taken/Outcomes 

The Service Group had been advised of the petition and asked to undertake preliminary 
investigations. 

 
The lead petitioner attended the committee meeting on 30 January 2015. 
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30.01.15 The Committee supported the consideration of a parking scheme within Prosser 
Street for inclusion in future works programmes, should funding for this type of facility be 
identified. 
 
A report after investigations into access to the back of properties in Prosser Street has been 
completed will be presented on 24 April 2015. 

 

Date Petition 
received 

Issue Raised Petition 
No. 

17 October 2014 Opposing Increase in Standard Number at Manor Primary 
School 

135-14 

Service Group Area of City (Ward) Councillors notified Contact Officer 

Education and 
Enterprise 

Spring Vale  Councillors Page, 
Gwinnett, Heap and 
Whitehouse 

Tom Knott,  
01902 551469 

Action Taken/Outcomes 

The Service Group had been advised of the petition and asked to undertake preliminary 
investigations. 
 
12.12.14 The Committee supported the undertaking of identified actions to mitigate the 
impact of the expansion on Manor Primary School and the local community. 

 
An update report will be presented once work has progressed in July 2015. 

 

Date Petition 
received 

Issue Raised Petition 
No. 

23 October 2014 Pedestrian Crossing on Rushall Road 136-14 

Service Group Area of City (Ward) Councillors notified Contact Officer 

Education and 
Enterprise 

Bushbury North  Councillors Bilson, 
Angus, Warren and 
Dehar 

Gwyn James, 
01902 555755 

Action Taken/Outcomes 

The Service Group had been advised of the petition and asked to undertake preliminary 
investigations. 

 
12.12.14 The Committee supported the inclusion of a new pedestrian crossing facility in 
Rushall Road in future works programmes, should this type of facility be shown to be 
justified in accordance with the approved criteria. 
 
An update report will be presented once a further count has taken place. 

 

Date Petition 
received 

Issue Raised Petition 
No. 

4 November 2014 Lollipop Person on Ettingshall Road E14 – 14-
15A  

Service Group Area of City (Ward) Councillors notified Contact Officer 

Education and 
Enterprise 

Spring Vale  Councillors Bilson, 
Gwinnett, Heap and 

Denise Eccleston, 
01902 550301 
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Whitehouse 

Action Taken/Outcomes 

The Service Group had been advised of the petition and asked to undertake preliminary 
investigations. 
 
12.12.14 The Committee supported the action taken in regard to the School Crossing on 
Ettingshall Road at Foster Avenue. 

 
An update report will be presented after the annual priority level assessments in January. 

 

Date Petition 
received 

Issue Raised Petition 
No. 

25 November 
2014 

Closure of Old Tree Nursery for Adults with Learning 
Disabilities 

137-14 

Service Group Area of City (Ward) Councillors notified Contact Officer 

Community n/a Councillor S Evans Kathy Roper, 
01902 550975 

Action Taken/Outcomes 

The Service Group had been advised of the petition and asked to undertake preliminary 
investigations. 
 
The lead petitioner attended the committee meeting on 30 January 2015. 
 
The Committee approved the proposal to proceed with further discussion with Heantun 
Housing Association/The Accord Group in relation to their expression of interest of Old Tree 
Nursery. 

 

Date Petition 
received 

Issue Raised Petition 
No. 

9 December 2014 Open Ground Rear of 36-62 Inkerman Street, Heath Town 138-14 

Service Group Area of City (Ward) Councillors notified Contact Officer 

Education and 
Enterprise 

Heath Town Councillors Bilson, J 
Jaspal, M Jaspal, 
Siarkiewicz 

Sangita Kaur, 
01902 553362 

Action Taken/Outcomes 

The Service Group had been advised of the petition and asked to undertake preliminary 
investigations. 
 
The lead petitioner attended the committee meeting on 13 March 2015. 
 
13.03.15 The committee supported the on-going discussions regarding the improvements to 
the existing Multi Use Games Area on the Heath Town estate. They supported the inclusion 
of the ground to the rear of 36-62 Inkerman Street for redevelopment in the Heath Town 
Regeneration Project subject to the outcome of site surveys and further consultation. 

 
An update report will be presented in September 2015. 

 

Date Petition Issue Raised Petition 
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received No. 

12 December 
2014 

Various Issues from Householders Lanesfield mainly 
Mount Road 

139-14 

Service Group Area of City (Ward) Councillors notified Contact Officer 

Education and 
Enterprise 

Spring Vale Councillors Bilson, 
Gwinnett, Heap and 
Whitehouse 

Gwyn James, 
01902 555755 

Action Taken/Outcomes 

The Service Group had been advised of the petition and asked to undertake preliminary 
investigations. 

 
A report will be presented on 24 April 2015. 

 

Date Petition 
received 

Issue Raised Petition 
No. 

30 January 2015 Remove the Park from Dukes Park Estate 140-15 

Service Group Area of City (Ward) Councillors notified Contact Officer 

Place Bilston East Councillors Mattu, 
Gibson, Simpkins and 
Turner 

Karen Samuels, 
01902 551341 

Action Taken/Outcomes 

The Service Group had been advised of the petition and asked to undertake preliminary 
investigations. 
 
A report will be presented on 24 April 2015. 

 

Date Petition 
received 

Issue Raised Petition 
No. 

3 February 2015 Woodcross Park Extension of Railings 141-15 

Service Group Area of City (Ward) Councillors notified Contact Officer 

Place Spring Vale Councillors Reynolds, 
Mattu, Gwinnett, Heap 
and Whitehouse 

Steve Woodward, 
01902 554260 

Action Taken/Outcomes 

The Service Group had been advised of the petition and asked to undertake preliminary 
investigations. 
 
A report will be presented on 24 April 2015. 
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 Agenda Item No:  6 

 

Petitions Committee 
24 April 2015 
 

  
Report title Fencing off Woodcross open space  
  

Cabinet member with lead 
responsibility 

Councillor John Reynolds 
Resources 
 
Councillor Elias Mattu 
Leisure and Communities 
 

Wards affected Springvale  

Accountable director Nick Alderman, City Environment 

Originating service Public Realm  

Accountable employee(s) Steve Woodward 

Tel 

Email 

Head of Service 

01902 554260 

Steve.woodward@wolverhampton.gov.uk 

Report to be/has been 

considered by 

 

N/A  

 

Recommendation(s) for action or decision: 

 

The Committee is recommended: 

 

1. To consider the issues raised in the petition in respect of fencing off Woodcross open 

space. 

 

2. To support the decision not to extend the fencing around the perimeter of Woodcross 

open space. 

 
3. Advise concerned residents that they make contact with the Police and Wolverhampton’s 

Anti-social Behaviour Team to report any issues raised or identified on Woodcross open 
space and, if appropriate, the Police and Wolverhampton’s Anti-social Behaviour Team 
to exercise their powers to obtain identities of and disperse groups of individuals that are  
causing nuisance or offending behaviour.  
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1.0 Purpose 
 
1.1 To consider the petition received regarding the request to fence off the perimeter of 

Woodcross open space.   
 
2.0       Background  
 
2.1 On 13 January 2014, Mr Tom Stokes contacted City Direct and raised concerns about 

vandalism, including health and safety concerns of the public relating to vehicles on 
Woodcross open space. The request was to fence off the perimeter of Woodcross open 
space which came through City Direct to Public Realm. 

 
2.2 It was communicated to Mr Stokes by a representative from Public Realm on 14 January 

2014, that fencing could not be provided to Woodcross open space (see appendix 1) for 
the following reasons:- 

  

 Wolverhampton City Council does not fence off many of its open spaces only 
some of the formal parks in the City; 

 

 Wolverhampton City Council does not have the available financial resources to be 
able to fence off such large open space areas. This includes Woodcross open 
space. 

 
2.3 Woodcross open space is approximately 4.5 hectares with the perimeter being around 

655 linear meters of which the majority is accessible from the roadside. The open space 
is maintained by the Council (Public Realm) and services provided include grass cutting, 
litter picking, playground inspections and waste bin emptying. 

 
2.4 Play provision on Woodcross open space includes a trim trail, natural play area, 

traditional play area and green space for ball games.   
 
2.5 There is currently some barrier type fencing on the open space that was fitted many 

years ago as part of a Parks and Open Spaces initiative to deter vehicle access. The 
sites identified were deemed the most vulnerable and funding was then available.  

 
2.6 Joanne Mason, Anti-Social Behaviour Team (ASB) Manager, has confirmed that that 

there are no reports (either recent or historic) to the ASB Team about Woodcross open 
space. Similarly, Lisa Parmar, Neighbourhood Safety Co-ordinator, has confirmed that 
the last complaint raised about the open space was at a Partners and Communities 
Together (PACT) meeting a number of years ago. The issue raised was regarding young 
people gathering in the park. There have been no reports since then either at PACT, 
through Tasking or from the Neighbourhood Wardens. Consequently, there has been no 
liaison with the Police on this matter. 

 
2.7  The ASB Team Manager has corresponded to Sergeant Simon Bott, who is the 

neighbourhood Sergeant for the Woodcross area regarding reports to the Police about 
ASB. No feedback has been received. 
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2.8 Historically, open spaces such as at Woodcross Lane are not considered for fencing 
because they are open spaces and not formal parks areas. There are many open spaces 
across the City that do not have fences around them. 

 
2.9 There is no dedicated budget set aside each year to be able to deal with large scale 

improvements such as fencing and gating. In addition the revenue resources for 
maintaining the Council’s parks and open spaces are constantly under pressure with 
increases in repairs and maintenance to land holdings (including open spaces) demands 
on the service. The cost attributed to the fitting of fencing, including on-going 
maintenance liabilities (repair/painting), cannot be accommodated within Public Realm’s 
current revenue budgets which are used for repairs and maintenance of parks and open 
spaces. 

 
2.10 Therefore any capital works and associated revenue implications for improvements to 

these sites would need to be fully thought through and additional funds secured. The cost 
of fencing off an additional 559 linear meters using the same type of barrier system that 
is partly in place on the open space is estimated to be in region of £35,000.     

 
2.11 Should any Section 106 public open space contributions derived from future 

developments in the area become available this could provide for some fencing of 
Woodcross open space together with improvements to the open space itself which would 
have added value for local people. In this instance the Council would engage with the 
local community on how best to use externally funded monies as part of formal 
consultation. 

 
3.0 Details of the petition 
 
3.1 On 3 February 2015, a 132 signature petition was received from local residents 

requesting the installation of fencing around Woodcross Park to prevent vehicle access. 
 
4.0 Financial implications 
 

4.1      Due to the Council’s current financial position and the amount of savings required within 

the Medium Term Financial Strategy, the provision of additional fencing around 

Woodcross Open Space cannot be met from existing revenue budgets. [CH/27032015/C] 
 
5.0 Legal implications 
 
5.1 There are no direct legal implications arising from this report. [TS/250132015/P] 
 
6.0 Equalities implications 
 
6.1 There are no equalities implications arising from this report 
 
7.0 Environmental implications 
 
7.1 There would be environmental implications to consider with the erection of any type of 

fencing around the open space therefore an Environmental Impact Assessment would 
need to be undertaken should fencing be erected around this site in future. 
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8.0 Corporate landlord implications 
 
8.1 As stated above open spaces such as Woodcross Lane have not historically been 

considered for fencing programmes due to the extent and financial cost of fencing and 
gating required on large open space areas. 

 
8.2 In the event of an incident, residents to be advised to make contact with the Police and 

Wolverhampton’s ASB Team. 
 

9.0  Schedule of background papers 

 None 
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 Agenda Item No:  7 

 

Petitions Committee 
24 April 2015 
 

  
Report title Mount Road, Lanesfield – various issues 
  

Cabinet member with lead 
responsibility 

Councillor Peter Bilson 
Economic Regeneration and Prosperity 

Wards affected Springvale 

Accountable director Nick Edwards, City Assets 

Originating service Transportation 

Accountable employee(s) Gwyn James 

Tel 

Email 

Transportation Manager 

01902 555755 

Gwyn.james@wolverhampton.gov.uk 

Report to be/has been 

considered by 

 

 

 

N/A  

 

 

 

Recommendation(s) for action or decision: 

 

The Committee is recommended to endorse the proposed action to investigate the need for a 

possible road safety scheme in the Mount Road area. 

 

Recommendations for noting: 

 

The Committee is asked to note 

 

1. The comments provided in response to the various issues raised by the petitioners. 

 

2. The actions taken since receipt of the petition.  
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1.0 Purpose 

 

1.1 To report the receipt of a petition raising a number of issues relating to Mount Road, 

Lanesfield, as detailed below. 

 

2.0 Background 

 

2.1 In December 2014, a 50 signature petition was submitted to Wolverhampton City Council 

setting out various issues including, the number of MP’s and Councillors representing 

Wolverhampton, a request to introduce traffic signals at the junction of Mount Road and 

Birmingham New Road, introduction of additional parking restrictions to reduce on-street 

parking, speed reduction measures, gulley cleansing and tree pruning in Mount Road.  

 

3.0 Details of the petition 

 

3.1 The key points of concern within the petition are: 

 

1. the number of Councillors/MP’s representing Wolverhampton 

2. the increase in Council Tax, 

3. speeding on Mount Road, 

4. parking measures on Mount Road,  

5. traffic lights on Mount Road, 

6. drains to be cleaned, 

7. trimming trees, 

8. Police officers on duty at Police stations. 

 

3.2 Following receipt of the petition, officers from relevant sections of the Council have 

investigated the key points raised and their findings/actions are reported as follows: 

 

1. With regard to the issue raised about the number of Councillors and MPs in 

Wolverhampton, the Council can decide that it wants to reduce the number of 

councillors. This has been proposed as a saving in the past. The boundary 

commission then have to consult on the proposal which is a process which takes a 

couple of years. 

 

2. As a result of a huge reduction in the level of grant support received from central 

government, the Council is faced with having to reduce its annual spend by £134 

million by 2018/19. The Council has identified savings valued of £88 million with 

another £46 million to find. The Council has kept the 2015/16 Council Tax increase to 

the absolute minimum needed to balance its budget for the year. This is only the 

second time in the last five years that the Council has voted to increase its annual 

Council Tax levels. 

 

In 2015/16, the Council plans to spend almost £700 million providing day to day 

public services, of which £81 million (11%) is funded through monies raised by 

Council Tax. The 1.99% increase in 2015/16 will enable the Council to invest a further 

£4.4 million in essential services such as looking after vulnerable children and older 
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people. Without this extra resource, the Council would be faced with cutting or 

stopping vital services at a time when demand for many of those services is 

increasing year on year. 

 

3. The Traffic and Road Safety team has commissioned speed surveys at two locations 

on Mount Road.  The team will analyse the speed data when available and will then 

investigate the need for possible speed reduction measures depending on the results 

of the surveys. 

 

4. There are “No Waiting at Any Time” parking restrictions in the vicinity of the junction 

of Mount Road and Birmingham New Road, designed to protect visibility for vehicles 

manoeuvring at the junction and to ensure the free flow of traffic.  Current parking 

conditions and any need to introduce additional restrictions will be considered in 

conjunction with measures considered necessary to control speed on Mount Road. 

 

5. The Traffic and Road Safety team are currently investigating accident and junction 

movement data and will investigate whether any improvements could be made at the 

junction of Mount Road and Birmingham New Road. 

 

6. Road drains in Mount Road are cleansed on an annual basis in January. Further to 

this enquiry the Public Realm team arranged for the drains in Mount Road to be 

cleaned ahead of schedule in December 2014. 

 

7. There are no highway trees on Mount Road.  There would appear to be some trees at 

the southern end of the road that are on housing land (managed by Wolverhampton 

Homes) and a number of private hedges; however none of these would fall under the 

responsibility of the Council to maintain. 

 

8. With regard to the issue raised about the number of policemen on duty in police 

stations in Wolverhampton, this is out of the control of Wolverhampton City Council. 

Petitioners are advised to contact the West Midlands Police Authority should they 

wish to pursue this issue. 

 

4.0 Financial implications 

 

4.1 There are no immediate financial implications to this report.  Any possible highway 

improvements would need to be included in the Transportation Capital Programme for 

future years, subject to Cabinet approval. [MF/10042015/B] 

 

5.0 Legal implications 

 

5.1 To reduce the number of councillors, a legal process would need to be followed with the 

Boundary Commission. The Council, as a local traffic authority under the Traffic 

Management Act 2004, has general duties to manage the road network. There are no 

other direct legal implications arising from this report. [EB/14042015/J] 
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6.0 Equalities implications 

 

6.1 There are no specific equality implications associated with this report. However if any 

requirement for highway improvements is identified and appropriate funding is identified, 

then a full equality analysis will be undertaken. 

 

7.0 Environmental implications 

 

7.1 This initial report has no environmental implications.  

 

8.0 Human resources implications 

 

8.1 There are no human resources issues. 

 

9.0 Corporate landlord implications 

 

9.1 There are no corporate landlord issues. 

 

10.0 Schedule of background papers 

 

10.1 None 
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 Agenda Item No:  8 

 

Petitions Committee 
24 April 2015 
 

  
Report title Petition – Removal of Park from Dukes Park 

Estate 
  

Cabinet member with lead 
responsibility 

Councillor Elias Mattu 
Leisure and Communities 

Wards affected Bilston East 

Accountable director Ros Jervis, Wellbeing 

Originating service Community Safety 

Accountable employee(s) Karen Samuels 

Tel 

Email 

Head of Community Safety 

01902 551341 

Karen.samuels@wolverhampton.gov.uk 

Report to be/has been 

considered by 

 

n/a  

 

Recommendation(s) for action or decision: 

 

The Committee is recommended to: 

 

1. Consider the potential outcomes outlined. 

2. Support the work of employees in addressing the issues raised. 

  

Recommendations for noting: 

 

The Committee is asked to note the issues raised in the petition requesting removal of the play 

area at Dukes Park Estate. 
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1.0 Purpose 

 

1.1 To consider the petition received requesting removal of the play area at Dukes Park 

estate located in the Bilston East ward. 

 

2.0 Background 

 

2.1 A petition was received by the Council on 30 January 2015, containing 85 signatures 

from residents of the Duke Park estate and the surrounding area seeking removal of the 

play area housed within the centre of the estate. The geographic location of the park in 

relation to the estate is attached at appendix A. The request was centred on a history of 

anti-social behaviour (ASB) experienced by residents since the construction of the park 

early in 2014. 

 

2.2 The park was constructed as part of the Barratt Homes housing development and was 

included as a condition of planning requirements. The park remains in Barratt Homes 

ownership, however, as part of the S106 agreement, an arrangement is in place for 

Public Realm to undertake maintenance of the site following the Council’s adoption of the 

location (usually involving the highway, lighting and open spaces) which is expected in 

the summer 2016. The Council has received a financial sum to contribute towards park 

inspections, maintenance and repairs covering the ten year period following adoption. 

This payment is referred to as a ‘commuted sum’. Beyond this period, the Council will be 

expected to absorb any ongoing maintenance and repair costs to the park. 

 

2.3 The petition states that at the time of purchasing their properties, residents were 

informed by sales representatives of Barratt Homes that the play area would consist of 

toddler play equipment and that plans showing the content and layout of the park were 

not readily accessible or known to residents. 

 

2.4 The petition highlights repeated acts of criminality and ASB suffered by local residents 

who believe this is fuelled by large numbers of youths congregating on the park. Details 

regarding recorded incidents of crime/ASB are detailed in section 3.2 of this report. 

 

2.5 Multi-agency efforts to address the nuisance complaints are summarised below, 

however, both the petition and subsequent conversations with the lead petitioner have 

stressed a level of frustration in resolving this issue satisfactorily due to ongoing 

disagreements about ownership and responsibility.  

 

3.0 Outcome of Enquiries 

 

3.1 Following receipt of the petition, a number of enquiries have been made with key 

partners who have had involvement with the park’s development including Planning, 

Public Realm and Barrett Homes and with West Midlands Police, the ASB team and 

Neighbourhood Safety Coordinator, who have responsibility for addressing crime and 

community safety concerns. Ward councillors are also aware of the concerns and have 

had involvement in trying to resolve these locally. 
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3.2 Incidents of crime/ASB – Following submission of a Safer Estates request by the ASB 

team to West Midlands Police, details of all calls for service made to the Police from 

January 2014 to the end February 2015 have been provided. These are summarised 

below: 

 

 A total of 58 Police logs were received covering the period. 

 The reports were consistent in their content, with offenders reported as being 

groups of young people; behaviour included shouting, use of abusive and racist 

language, vandalism, arson (including a burnt out vehicle), racing of motor 

vehicles, graffiti, fighting and intimidation.  

 The nuisance was regular and sometimes continued late into the night/early 

morning. 

 Police resources were deployed on receipt of complaints; it’s understood that one 

arrest has been made. 

 

3.3 The issue was raised at Partners and Communities Together (PACT) meetings in 

November 2014, following which, a multi-agency response was planned at 

Neighbourhood Tasking, consisting of the following: 

 

 Police patrol strategy put in place involving a mixture of foot and mobile patrols 

including use of the ASB van; there has been an increased Police presence in the 

vicinity.  

 Contact made with Barrett Homes seeking removal of the large swing which 

seemed a particular attraction for the youths. 

 A domehawk camera has been deployed to the area to provide a deterrent to ASB 

and to aid the identification of youths who may be involved. 

 Consideration of a Section 35 dispersal order.  

 Youths in the local area are being signposted to the weekly Kicks session held in 

Bilston on a Wednesday evening. 

 Contact made with Sandwell Metropolitan Borough Council as it is believed some 

of the offenders live within their boundary.  

 Barratt Homes have dug trenches and created raised areas to prevent vehicles 

driving over the grassed areas. 

 

3.4 A letter was sent to the lead petitioner, Mr Williams on 9 March 2015 outlining the 

enquiries being made and inviting his input.  Mr Williams phoned and expressed relief 

that this was now being looked into. He maintained that the ASB was continuing and that 

residents were seeking complete removal of the park, not modification of the play 

equipment.  

 

3.5 The issue was raised again at Bilston East PACT meeting on 9 March 2015. 

Improvements to the site were noted, namely, removal of the swing, replaced fencing on 

the pathway towards Bradley Lane, and a heightened Police presence.  There were no 

concerns raised by Police at the Tasking meeting on 24 March 2015.  
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3.6 Contact has been made with Barratt Homes informing them of the petition process, 

inviting their input and to have a representative in attendance at the Petitions Committee 

meeting.  Their position regarding the play area has still to be clarified. 

 

3.7 The play equipment and public open space is currently owned by Barrett’s but will 

eventually be adopted by the Council (and maintained by Public Realm services).   

 

3.8 One ward councillor has outlined his objections to removal of the play equipment given 

the levels of need and deprivation in the ward. There was a strong feeling that more 

multi-agency working should be undertaken to address the ASB before any decision is 

made to remove the play equipment.  

  

4.0 Possible Outcomes for Consideration: 

 

4.1 Outcome 1 - The play equipment is retained in its current state and any reports of crime 

or ASB are responded to and managed via PACT. This would retain the play area for 

local use within the community. 

Implications:  

 There is a risk that the park will continue to be a draw for local youths from Dukes 

Park and neighbouring estates with residents continuing to experience ASB.  

 Targeted Police and partner resources to respond to the associated problems may 

not be sustainable over the medium/long term. 

 If ASB continues, the park may not be well used by families due to the nuisance 

associated with it.  

 There may be longer-term maintenance and repair costs to the Council beyond the 

ten year use of the commuted sum if ASB continues. 

 Petitioners have indicated they would be dissatisfied with this outcome. 

 

4.2 Outcome 2 – Barratt Homes to be asked to remove large play equipment, which is 

replaced with toddler equipment to encourage family use and make it less appealing for 

youths to gather. This would retain the play area for local use within the community. 

Implications: 

 There is the risk that the park will continue to attract nuisance youths even if 

smaller-age play equipment is installed.  

 Targeted Police and partner resources to respond to the associated problems may 

not be sustainable over the medium/long term. 

 If ASB continues, the park may not be well used by families due to the nuisance 

associated with it.  

 There may be longer-term maintenance and repair costs to the Council beyond the 

ten year use of the commuted sum if ASB continues. 

 Petitioners have indicated they would be dissatisfied with this outcome.  

 

4.3 Outcome 3 – Barratt Homes to be asked to remove park equipment and undertake 

remedial works to grass the area. A green open space will be retained for community 

use. 

Implications: 
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 There remains a risk that ASB will continue, although this risk is reduced if there is 

no seating area included in any remedial works.  

 Police and partner responses to tackle ASB in the vicinity can still be accessed, 

but the site would no longer need to be addressed as a hotspot location. 

 If Barratt Homes remove the equipment the commuted sum paid to the Council 

would be returned to Barratt Homes. 

 There would be a reduced longer-term cost to the Council of maintaining the 

grassed area. 

 Petitioners would be satisfied with this outcome.  

 

5.0 Recommendation 

 

5.1 The children’s play area was a requirement for the estate being granted planning 

consent. Concern has been raised about the loss of the equipment by a local Councillor. 

It is not known to what extent the equipment is played on by young children during the 

day. The multi-agency response to address ASB has been proportionate. It is 

recommended that: 

 

1. Data is sourced to clarify level usage of the play equipment during the day.  

 

2. All households on the new estate and local ward councillors are asked by letter to 

state their preference for one of the three outcomes above.  

 

3. Public Health is consulted on the possible outcomes detailed in this report. 

 

4. Neighbourhood Tasking are asked to consider any additional action that can be 

taken to identify perpetrators of ASB to ensure all options for multi-agency 

enforcement action have been exhausted. 

 

5. A further report is prepared for Petitions Committee in three months to inform the 

outcomes detailed in section 4 of this report. 

 

6. Adoption of the play area does not take place until the above has been clarified. 

 

6.0 Financial implications  

 

6.1 A financial payment has been paid to the Council by Barratt Homes as part of the S106 

planning requirement and £71,494 remains unspent. This funding has been set aside to 

be drawn down following the Council’s adoption of the location to cover a ten year period 

of costs associated with repairing and maintaining the play area. Following this period, 

ongoing repair and maintenance costs would be absorbed by the Council. 

[MF/15042015/U] 
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7.0 Legal Implications 

 

7.1 There are no immediate legal implications arising from this report. Further consideration 

may need to be given to variation of the S106 agreement as part of any decision on the 

future of the site. [RB/15042015/Y] 

 

8.0 Equalities Implications 

 

8.1 Removal of the play equipment would have implications for children living in the area. 

The policy that enabled provision of play equipment is in Wolverhampton’s Development 

Plan which was subject to a full equality analysis. 

 

9.0 Environmental implications 

 

9.1 The proposals contained in this report would remove local play facilities installed as part 

of the residential development; however the open space housing the park would be 

retained for the benefit of local residents in Bilston East.  

 

10.0 Human resources implications 

 

10.1 There are no human resource implications relating to this report. 

 

11.0 Corporate landlord implications 

 

11.1 There are no corporate landlord implications relating to this report.   

 

12.0 Schedule of background papers 

 

 None 
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 Agenda Item No:  9 

 

Petitions Committee 
24 April 2015 
 

  
Report title Prosser Street cul-de-sac parking 
  

Cabinet member with lead 
responsibility 

Councillor Peter Bilson 
Economic Regeneration and Prosperity 

Wards affected Bushbury South and Low Hill 

Accountable director Nick Edwards, City Assets 

Originating service Transportation 

Accountable employee(s) Gwyn James 

Tel 

Email 

Transportation Manager 

01902 555755 

Gwyn.james@wolverhampton.gov.uk 

Report to be/has been 

considered by 

 

 

 

n/a  

 

 

 

Recommendations for noting: 

 

The Committee is asked to note the outcome of the investigation into footway crossovers in 

Prosser Street. 
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1.0 Purpose 

 

1.1 To report to the Petitions Committee on any footway crossing applications recently 

permitted in Prosser Street, as requested by Petitions Committee on 30 January 2015. 

 

2.0 Background 

 

2.1 Concerns have been raised regarding the lack of available on-street parking in Prosser 

Street at the cul-de-sac end of the road. 

 

2.2 In October 2014, a 30 signature petition was submitted to Wolverhampton City Council 

regarding residents’ concerns over difficulties in parking in the cul-de-sac end of Prosser 

Street, and the resulting damage to grass verges and obstruction of the footway. 

 

2.3 At the meeting of Petitions Committee on 30 January 2015, residents commented that 

vehicle accesses from Prosser Street to the back of properties in Swinford Road were 

making the problem worse by reducing the amount of available parking in Prosser Street. 

Concern was expressed that the Council may have allowed footway crossovers (‘drop 

kerbs’) to be constructed despite the fact that these properties already have vehicle 

access at the front, in Swinford Road. 

 

2.4 The Committee requested that officers should investigate this issue and report back. 

 

3.0 Investigation 

 

3.1 The Council’s records of footway crossover applications go back to January 2011.  

According to the records there have been no applications or permissions given in this 

time for any footway crossovers to the rear of properties in Swinford Road accessed from 

Prosser Street.   

 

3.2 A site visit has been made to inspect the footway crossovers at this location. All the 

crossovers currently in place appear to have been installed many years ago given their 

mainly concrete construction. 

 

3.3 The conclusion is that no approvals have been given for new vehicle crossovers in 

Prosser Street for many years. 

 

3.4 The approach of the Council when considering applications for new footway crossovers 

is to balance the benefit of creating additional off-road parking against the potential loss 

of parking on the highway, particularly in situations where an applicant already has 

vehicle access and is applying for an additional crossover. If we were to receive any new 

applications for footway crossovers in Prosser Street they would be considered in this 

light. 

 

4.0 Financial implications 

 

4.1 There are no direct financial implications arising from this report. [CF/17042015/W] 
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5.0 Legal implications 

 

5.1 There are no direct legal implications arising from this report. [EB/07042015/G] 

 

6.0 Equalities implications 

 

6.1 There are no specific equality implications associated with this report. 

 

7.0 Environmental implications 

 

7.1 This report has no environmental implications. 

 

8.0 Human resources implications 

 

8.1 There are no human resources issues. 

 

9.0 Corporate landlord implications 

 

9.1 There are no corporate landlord issues. 

 

10.0 Schedule of background papers 

 

10.1 Petitions Committee, 30 January 2015, Prosser Street cul-de-sac parking 
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